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? ? ? ? ? She gives me to drink of her cheeks and her honeyed lips And quenches the worst of the fires that my heart devour..So Kemeriyeh cried
out to an Afrit of the Afrits and a calamity of the calamities, (240) by name El Ased et Teyyar, (241) and said to him, 'Go with my message to the
Crescent Mountain, the abiding-place of Meimoun the Sworder, and enter in to him and salute him in my name and say to him, "How canst thou be
assured for thyself, O Meimoun? (242) Couldst thou find none on whom to vent thy drunken humour and whom to maltreat save Tuhfeh, more by
token that she is a queen? But thou art excused, for that thou didst this not but of thine intoxication, and the Shekh Aboultawaif pardoneth thee, for
that thou wast drunken. Indeed, thou hast outraged his honour; but now restore her to her palace, for that she hath done well and favoured us and
done us service, and thou knowest that she is presently our queen. Belike she may bespeak Queen Es Shuhba, whereupon the matter will be
aggravated and that wherein there is no good will betide. Indeed, thou wilt get no tittle of profit [from this thine enterprise]; verily, I give thee good
counsel, and so peace be on thee!"'.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story ii.When the messenger came to King Azadbekht and he read the letter and
the present was laid before him, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and occupied himself with eating and drinking, hour after hour. But the chief
Vizier of his Viziers came to him and said, "0 king, know that Isfehend the Vizier is thine enemy, for that his soul liketh not that which thou hast
done with him, and the message that he hath sent thee [is a trick; so] rejoice thou not therein, neither be thou deluded by the sweetness of his words
and the softness of his speech." The king hearkened [not] to his Vizier's speech, but made light of the matter and presently, [dismissing it from his
thought], busied himself with that which he was about of eating and drinking and merrymaking and delight.Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and
his, i. 150..? ? ? ? ? g. The King's Son and the Ogress dlxxxi.?STORY OF THE KING OF HIND AND HIS VIZIER..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of
the Jealous Man and the Parrot (226) xiv.Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we are exceeding
beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian satin, worth an
hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which thou deserves!
of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king, may grant thee
abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which were rubies,
whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which God hath
vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets and El
Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..89. Firous and his Wife dclxxv.It is said that, when the Khalifate devolved on Omar ben
Abdulaziz (42) (of whom God accept), the poets [of the time] resorted to him, as they had been used to resort to the Khalifs before him, and abode
at his door days and days, but he gave them not leave to enter, till there came to Omar Adi ben Artah, (43) who stood high in esteem with him. Jerir
(44) accosted him and begged him to crave admission for them [to the Khalif]. "It is well," answered Adi and going in to Omar, said to him, "The
poets are at thy door and have been there days and days; yet hast thou not given them leave to enter, albeit their sayings are abiding (45) and their
arrows go straight to the mark." Quoth Omar, "What have I to do with the poets?" And Adi answered, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, the
Prophet (whom God bless and preserve) was praised [by a poet] and gave [him largesse,] and therein (46) is an exemplar to every Muslim." Quoth
Omar, "And who praised him?" "Abbas ben Mirdas (47) praised him," replied Adi, "and he clad him with a suit and said, 'O Bilal, (48) cut off from
me his tongue!'" "Dost thou remember what he said?" asked the Khalif; and Adi said, "Yes." "Then repeat it," rejoined Omar. So Adi recited the
following verses:.(continued)..? ? ? ? ? h. The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? So, by Allah, O richest of all men in charms, Vouchsafe to a
lover, who's bankrupt well-nigh.One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when
he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there
came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk,
the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a
favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and
now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for
by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our
food, I will tell it thee.'.Then said she to him, "O chief of the kings, the wise say, 'The kingship is a building, whereof the troops are the foundation,'
and whenas the foundation is strong, the building endureth; wherefore it behoveth the king to strengthen the foundation, for that they say, 'Whenas
the foundation is weak, the building falleth.' On like wise it behoveth the king to care for his troops and do justice among his subjects, even as the
owner of the garden careth for his trees and cutteth away the weeds that have no profit in them; and so it behoveth the king to look into the affairs
of his subjects and fend off oppression from them. As for thee, O king," continued Shehrzad, "it behoveth thee that thy vizier be virtuous and
versed in the knowledge of the affairs of the folk and the common people; and indeed God the Most High hath named his name (166) in the history
of Moses (on whom be peace!) whenas He saith, [Quoth Moses] 'And make me a vizier of my people, Aaron [my brother]. (167) Could a vizier
have been dispensed withal, Moses ben Imran had been worthier [than any of this dispensation]. (168).The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the
chamber of wine, And Allah makes mention of me 'mongst the pleasures divine; Yea, ease and sweet basil and peace, the righteous are told, In
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Eternity's Garden of sweets shall to bless them combine. (223) Where, then, is the worth that in aught with my worth can compare And where is the
rank in men's eyes can be likened to mine?.Singer and the Druggist, The, i. 229..96. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl Mounis dclxxxviii.88. The Mad
Lover dclxxiv.We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon, when she said, "Needs must I wash before I go." Quoth I, "Get water
wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of dirhems, thinking to give them to her; but she said, "I seek refuge with
God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for destiny and that God hath caused the love of thee fall into my heart, there
had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in requital of that which thou hast spent;" and she said, "O my lord, by and by,
whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the like of me looketh unto money and gain or no." Then she took a pitcher of
water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming forth, prayed and craved pardon of God the Most High for that which she
had done..157. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxlv.Then said Er Razi to El Merouzi, 'Come with me to my city, for that it is nearer [than thine].'
So he went with him, and when he came to his lodging, he said to his wife and household and neighbours, 'This is my brother, who hath been
absent in the land of Khorassan and is come back.' And he abode with him in all honour and worship three days' space. On the fourth day, Er Razi
said to him, 'Know, O my brother, that I purpose to do somewhat' 'What is it?' asked El Merouzi. Quoth the other, 'I mean to feign myself dead and
do thou go to the market and hire two porters and a bier. [Then come back and take me up and go round about the streets and markets with me and
collect alms on my account.] (34).? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Eunuch Kafour xxxix.43. The Man of Yemen and his six Slave-girls cccxxxiv.11. The
Hermits cxlviii.When the vizier came to the King of Samarcand [and acquainted him with his errand], he submitted himself to the commandment
[of his brother and made answer] with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then he equipped himself and made ready for the journey and brought forth his
tents and pavilions. A while after midnight, he went in to his wife, that he might take leave of her, and found with her a strange man, sleeping with
her in one bed. So he slew them both and dragging them out by the feet, cast them away and set forth incontinent on his journey. When he came to
his brother's court, the latter rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy and lodged him in the pavilion of entertainment, [to wit, the guest-house,] beside
his own palace. Now this pavilion overlooked a garden belonging to the elder king and there the younger brother abode with him some days. Then
he called to mind that which his wife had done with him and remembered him of her slaughter and bethought him how he was a king, yet was not
exempt from the vicissitudes of fortune; and this wrought upon him with an exceeding despite, so that it caused him abstain from meat and drink,
or, if he ate anything, it profited him not..Then, when he rode to his house that he had bought, the shopkeeper and his wife came to him and gave
him joy of his safety; whereupon he ordered them three swift thoroughbred horses and ten dromedaries and an hundred head of sheep and clad
them both in sumptuous dresses of honour. Then he chose out ten slave-girls and ten black slaves and fifty horses and the like number of shecamels and three hundred head of sheep, together with twenty ounces of musk and as many of camphor, and sent all this to the King of Baghdad.
When this came to Ins ben Cais, his wit fled for joy and he was perplexed wherewithal to requite him. Moreover, El Abbas gave gifts and largesse
and bestowed dresses of honour upon great and small, each after the measure of his station, save only Mariyeh; for unto her he sent
nothing.."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return to
righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the
door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].The Fourth Day..Then the captain looked on her [and
she pleased him]; so he took her for himself and she abode with him a whole year, doing her endeavour in their service. till they became
accustomed to her [and felt assured of her]. One night she plied them with drink and they drank [till they became intoxicated]; whereupon she arose
and took her clothes and five hundred dinars from the captain; after which she fetched a razor and shaved all their chins. Then she took soot from
the cooking-pots and blackening their faces withal, opened the doors and went out; and when the thieves awoke, they abode confounded and knew
that the woman had practised upon them.'"'.Four sharpers once plotted against a money-changer, a man of abounding wealth, and agreed upon a
device for the taking of somewhat of his money. So one of them took an ass and laying on it a bag, wherein was money, lighted down at the
money-changer's shop and sought of him change for the money. The money- changer brought out to him the change and bartered it with him,
whilst the sharper was easy with him in the matter of the exchange, so he might give him confidence in himself. [As they were thus engaged,] up
came the [other three] sharpers and surrounded the ass; and one of them said, '[It is] he,' and another said, 'Wait till I look at him.' Then he fell to
looking on the ass and stroking him from his mane to his crupper; whilst the third went up to him and handled him and felt him from head to tail,
saying, ' Yes, [it is] in him.' Quoth another, ['Nay,] it is not in him.' And they gave not over doing the like of this..91. The Loves of Abou Isa and
Curret el Ain dclxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Taper of hoofs and straight of stature, in the dust They prance, as like a flood they pour across the plain;.Then he
turned to the woman and said to her, "Is it not thus?" "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful," answered she; and he said, "What prompted thee to
this?" Quoth she, "Thou slewest my father and my mother and my kinsfolk and tookest their goods." "Whom meanest thou?" asked the Khalif, and
she replied, "I am of the house of Bermek." (93) Then said he to her, "As for the dead, they are of those who are past away, and it booteth not to
speak of them; but, as for that which I took of wealth, it shall be restored to thee, yea, and more than it." And he was bountiful to her to the utmost
of munificence..? ? ? ? ? t. The two Pigeons dxcvii.So the prefect carried him up to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my
lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan; and the thief said, "I repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and
whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he
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went down from the presence and returning to his comrades, related to them that which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him
that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the stolen goods and went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was
magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be taken from him. Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted
from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he saved the booty [for himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer
came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade of knavery are those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence
against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii. 155..With this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the
most solemn of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be
present, he and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind,
we will not go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up, searched high and low, but found
nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame
before the men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we were about to go forth and drew near
the door of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up
this jar with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage and see what is under it." So they
searched and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..? ? ? ? ? Beauty on his cheek hath
written, "Blest be Allah, He who created this enchanting wight!".When El Abbas heard these words from the damsel, his heart irked him for
Mariyeh and her case was grievous to him; so he said to Shefikeh, "Canst thou avail to bring me in company with her, so haply I may discover her
affair and allay that which aileth her?" "Yes," answered the damsel, "I can do that, and thine will be the bounty and the favour." So he arose and
followed her, and she forewent him, till they came to the palace. Then she [opened and] locked behind them four-and-twenty doors and made them
fast with bolts; and when he came to Mariyeh, he found her as she were the setting sun, cast down upon a rug of Taifi leather, (111) among
cushions stuffed with ostrich down, and not a limb of her quivered. When her maid saw her in this plight, she offered to cry out; but El Abbas said
to her, "Do it not, but have patience till we discover her affair; and if God the Most High have decreed the ending of her days, wait till thou have
opened the doors to me and I have gone forth. Then do what seemeth good to thee.".Twelfth Officer's Story, The, ii. I79..48. The Thief and the
Money-Changer ccxliv.'A great theft had been committed in the city and I was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it was a matter of considerable
value and they (140) pressed hard upon us; but we obtained of them some days' grace and dispersed in quest of the stolen goods. As for me, I
sallied forth with five men and went round about the city that day; and on the morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs]. When we came a parasang
or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were athirst; and presently we came to a garden. So I went in and going up to the water-wheel, (141)
entered it and drank and made the ablution and prayed. Presently up came the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out on thee! Who brought thee
into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and squeezed my ribs till I was like to die. Then he bound me with one of his bulls and made me turn in
the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a cattle whip he had with him, till my heart was on fire; after which he loosed me and I went out,
knowing not the way..Therewithal the cook equipped his brother and freighting him a ship, embarked therein merchandise. Then he committed
Selim unto him and they set out and departed with the ship. God decreed them safety, so that they arrived [in due course] at the first city [of the
land of Hind], the which is known as El Mensoureh, and cast anchor there. Now the king of that city had died, leaving a daughter and a widow,
who was the quickest-witted of women and gave out that the girl was a boy, so that the kingship might be stablished unto them. The troops and the
amirs doubted not but that the case was as she avouched and that the princess was a male child; so they obeyed her and the queen mother took order
for the matter and used to dress the girl in man's apparel and seat her on the throne of the kingship, so that the folk might see her. Accordingly, the
grandees of the kingdom and the chief officers of the realm used to go in to her and salute her and do her service and go away, nothing doubting but
she was a boy.."O sister mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring forth that which is with thee and that which is present to thy mind of the story
concerning the craft of women and their wiles, and have no fear lest this endamage thee with the king; for that women are like unto jewels, which
are of all kinds and colours. When a [true] jewel falleth into the hand of him who is knowing therein, he keepeth it for himself and leaveth that
which is other than it. Moreover, he preferreth some of them over others, and in this he is like unto the potter, who filleth his oven with all the
vessels [he hath moulded] and kindleth fire thereunder. When the baking is at an end and he goeth about to take forth that which is in the oven, he
findeth no help for it but that he must break some thereof, whilst other some are what the folk need and whereof they make use, and yet other some
there be that return to their whilom case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce that which thou knowest of the craft of women, for that in this is profit
for all folk.".As for Mesrour, he gave not over running till he came to the by-street, [wherein was the house] of Aboulhusn el Khelia. Now the latter
was sitting reclining at the lattice, and chancing to look round, saw Mesrour running along the street and said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Meseemeth the
Khalif, when I went forth from him, dismissed the Divan and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, to condole with her [for thee;] whereupon she arose
and condoled with him [for me,] saying, 'God greaten thy recompence for [the loss of] Aboulhusn el Khelia!' And he said to her, 'None is dead save
Nuzhet el Fuad, may thy head outlive her!' Quoth she, 'It is not she who is dead, but Aboulhusn el Khelia, thy boon-companion.' And he to her,
'None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad.' And they gainsaid one another, till the Khalif waxed wroth and they laid a wager, and he hath sent Mesrour the
sword- bearer to see who is dead. Wherefore it were best that thou lie down, so he may see thee and go and acquaint the Khalif and confirm my
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saying." So Nuzhet el Fuad stretched herself out and Aboulhusn covered her with her veil and sat at her head, weeping..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story
of the King's Son and the Ogress xv.43. Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid dlxviii.Officer's Story, The Eleventh, ii. 175..? ? ? ? ? Thine honour,
therefore, guard and eke thy secret keep, Nor save to one free-born and true thy case confess..? ? ? ? ? I am content, for him I love, to all abide; So,
who will, let him blame, and who will, let him chide..? ? ? ? ? The pains of long desire have wasted me away; Estrangement and disdain my body
sore have tried..When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were present marvelled at that which had befallen him. Then he
bade his treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the morrow, with the rest of the folk, to
hear the history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he presented himself with the rest of the
guests, who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making till the end of the day, when their host
bade them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.As they were thus in the enjoyment of all that in most delicious of
easance and delight, and indeed the wine was sweet to them and the talk pleasant, behold, there came a knocking at the door. So the master of the
house went out, that he might see what was to do, and found ten men of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door. When he saw this, he was amazed and
said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth they, "The Commander of the Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for
sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah." By Allah," answered the other, "I have sold her." And they said, "Swear by the head of the Commander of
the Faithful that she is not in thy dwelling." He made oath that he had sold her and that she was no longer at his disposal; but they paid no *need to
his word and forcing their way into the house, found the damsel and the young Damascene in the sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and
the youth said, "This is my slave-girl, whom I have bought with my money." But they hearkened not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to
the Commander of the Faithful..O hills of the sands and the rugged piebald plain, iii. 20..'I was aforetime in such a city and hid a thousand dirhems
in a monastery there. After awhile, I went thither and taking the money, bound it about my middle. [Then I set out to return] and when I came to the
desert, the carrying of the money was burdensome to me. Presently, I espied a horseman pricking after me; so I [waited till he came up and] said to
him, "O horseman, carry this money [for me] and earn reward and recompense [from God]." "Nay," answered he; "I will not do it, for I should
weary myself and weary my horse." Then he went on, but, before he had gone far, he said in himself, "If I take up the money and spur my horse
and forego him, how shall he overtake me?" And I also said in myself, "Verily, I erred [in asking him to carry the money]; for, had he taken it and
made off, I could have done nought." Then he turned back to me and said to me, "Hand over the money, that I may carry it for thee." But I
answered him, saying, "That which hath occurred to thy mind hath occurred to mine also; so go in peace."'.When the king heard this from the
vizier, he bade him go away [and he withdrew to his house]..? ? ? ? ? The intercessor who to thee herself presenteth veiled Is not her like who
naked comes with thee to intercede.'.?THE SIXTH OFFICER'S STORY..The eunuch thanked him and blessed him and mounting, returned upon
his way, following the trace, whilst the cavalier rode with him to a certain road, when he said to him, 'This is where we left him.' Then he took
leave of him and returned to his own city, whilst the eunuch fared on along the road, enquiring of the youth in every village he entered by the
description which the cavalier had given him, and he ceased not to do thus till he came to the village where the young Melik Shah was. So he
entered and lighting down therein, made enquiry after the prince, but none gave him news of him; whereat he abode perplexed concerning his affair
and addressed himself to depart. Accordingly he mounted his horse [and set out homeward]; but, as he passed through the village, he saw a cow
bound with a rope and a youth asleep by her side, with the end of the halter in his hand; so he looked at him and passed on and took no heed of him
in his heart; but presently he stopped and said in himself; 'If he of whom I am in quest be come to the like [of the condition] of yonder sleeping
youth, by whom I passed but now, how shall I know him? Alas, the length of my travail and weariness! How shall I go about in quest of a wight
whom I know not and whom, if I saw him face to face, I should not know?'.130. Abulhusn ed Durraj and Abou Jaafer the Leper cccclxxxi.? ? ? ? ?
e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dlxxx.? ? ? ? ? I am filled full of longing pain and memory and dole, That from the wasted body's wounds
distract the anguished soul..? ? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a matter of all moment do I fare, For the love of one whose beauties have my reason led
astray..? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves dcxxvii.The queen rejoiced in her and putting out her hand to her, drew her to herself and seated her
by her side on the couch; whereupon Tuhfeh kissed her hands and the queen said to her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that all that thou treadest of these belong
not to any of the Jinn, (224) for that I am the queen of them all and the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis sought my permission (225) and prayed me to be
present at the circumcision of his son. So I sent to him, in my stead, a slave-girl of my slave-girls, to wit, Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who is
vice-queen of my kingdom. When she was present at the wedding and saw thee and heard thy singing, she sent to me, giving me to know of thee
and setting forth to me thine elegance and pleasantness and the goodliness of thy breeding and thy singing. So I am come to thee, for that which I
have heard of thy charms, and this shall bring thee great worship in the eyes of all the Jinn.' (226).One night, when the night was half spent, as
Selim and Selma sat talking and devising with each other, they heard a noise below the house; so they looked out from a lattice that gave upon the
gate of their father's mansion and saw a man of goodly presence, whose clothes were hidden by a wide cloak, which covered him. He came up to
the gate and laying hold of the door-ring, gave a light knock; whereupon the door opened and out came their sister, with a lighted flambeau, and
after her their mother, who saluted the stranger and embraced him, saying, 'O beloved of my heart and light of mine eyes and fruit of mine entrails,
enter.' So he entered and shut the door, whilst Selim and Selma abode amazed..? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my rede, Or if in
sport or earnest, (93) still Aamir giveth ear..? ? ? ? ? In the wide world no house thou hast, a homeless wanderer thou: To thine own place thou shall
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be borne, an object for lament. (88).Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath
delivered me from yonder man and hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of prosperity from me!' So the affair of the
vizier returned to order and well-being and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank. Moreover, he assembled the folk who had
missaid of him and destroyed them all, to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht,
with regard to that whereinto I am fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to others against me; but now is the
righteousness of my dealing established in thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom and endowed thee with
longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath shown forth my innocence
and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should endeavour for the destruction of
my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil and ceased, by the king's good
fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent. (82).The Cadi was perplexed and knew that constraint was not permitted of the law; (269) so he
spoke the young merchant fair and said to him, "Protect me, (270) so may God protect thee. If thou divorce her not, this disgrace will cleave to me
till the end of time." Then his rage got the better of him and he said to him, "An thou divorce her not with a good grace, I will bid strike off thy
head forthright and slay myself; rather flame (271) than shame." The merchant bethought himself awhile, then divorced her with a manifest
divorcement (272) and on this wise he delivered himself from that vexation. Then he returned to his shop and sought in marriage of her father her
who had played him the trick aforesaid and who was the daughter of the chief of the guild of the blacksmiths. So he took her to wife and they abode
with each other and lived the most solaceful of lives, in all prosperity and contentment and joyance, till the day of death; and God [alone] is
All-Knowing..? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.? ? ? ? ? Indeed, mine eyelids still with tears are ulcered and to you My bowels yearn to be made
whole of all their pain and heat..When the dead man found himself alone, he sprang up, as he were a Satan, and donning the washer's clothes, (39)
took the bowls and water-can and wrapped them up in the napkins. Then be took his shroud under his arm and went out. The doorkeepers thought
that he was the washer and said to him, 'Hast thou made an end of the washing, so we may tell the Amir?' 'Yes,' answered the sharper and made off
to his lodging, where he found El Merouzi soliciting his wife and saying to her, 'Nay, by thy life, thou wilt never again look upon his face; for that
by this time he is buried. I myself escaped not from them but after travail and trouble, and if he speak, they will put him to death.' Quoth she, 'And
what wilt thou have of me?' 'Accomplish my desire of thee,' answered he, 'and heal my disorder, for I am better than thy husband.' And he fell
a-toying with her..As I sat one day at the door of the prefecture, a woman entered and said to me privily, "O my lord, I am the wife of such an one
the physician, and with him is a company of the notables (114) of the city, drinking wine in such a place." When I heard this, I misliked to make a
scandal; so I rebuffed her and sent her away. Then I arose and went alone to the place in question and sat without till the door opened, when I
rushed in and entering, found the company engaged as the woman had set out, and she herself with them. I saluted them and they returned my
greeting and rising, entreated me with honour and seated me and brought me to eat. Then I informed them how one had denounced them to me, but
I had driven him (115) away and come to them by myself; wherefore they thanked me and praised me for my goodness. Then they brought out to
me from among them two thousand dirhems (116) and I took them and went away..When the youth had made an end of his story, the king's anger
subsided a little and he said, "Restore him to the prison, for the day draweth to an end, and tomorrow we will took into his affair.".Were not the
darkness still in gender masculine, iii. 193..? ? ? ? ? My tears flow still, nor aye of bitterness I'm quit, Bewildered as I am betwixten hope and
fear..? ? ? ? ? Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I; Graceful of shape and lithe and pleasing to the eye..On this wise I abode a while of
time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master came and carried it away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up
elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and
the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about. Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till
he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I fell among the elephants, and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for
affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his back, made off with me, accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with
me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain place and casting me down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay
there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill,
stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew that this was their burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the
bones..A white one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare, ii. 291..? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxix.?Story of King
Dadbin and His Viziers..When she had made an end of her song, she wept and Noureddin wept also. Then she took the lute and improvised and
sang the following verses:.A Damsel made for love and decked with subtle grace, iii. 192..55. The Ruined Man who became Rich again through a
Dream cccli.When the poor man heard the merchant's story, he became desirous of marrying his daughter. So he took her to wife and was
vouchsafed of her exceeding love. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary than that of the rich man and his wasteful heir.".Then
said she to him, 'When the king saw him and questioned thee of him, what saidst thou to him?' And he answered, 'I said to him, "This is the son of a
nurse who belonged to us. We left him little and he grew up; so I brought him, that he might be servant to the king,"' Quoth she, 'Thou didst well.'
And she charged him to be instant in the service of the prince. As for the king, he redoubled in kindness to the eunuch and appointed the youth a
liberal allowance and he abode going in to the king's house and coming out therefrom and standing in his service, and every day he grew in favour
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with him; whilst, as for Shah Khatoun, she used to stand a-watch for him at the windows and balconies and gaze upon him, and she on coals of fire
on his account, yet could she not speak..Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is an excellent judge.' And the king said,
'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost thou not go about thy business?' And
he answered, 'My business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other replied, 'I would have thee question me of
the quintessences of men, even as thou hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the king, 'We have no occasion to question thee of
[this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined the king, and the old man said, 'Verily, the king
is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other replied, 'Know, O king, that I have examined into degrees and
dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas left him, he was desolated for him with an exceeding
desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time passed [and the prince returned not], the king caused
public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the end of three
days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on the fourth day, the king bade number the troops, and
behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers. Accordingly, they reared the standards and the drums beat to
departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came within half a day's
journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till the country was
straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered with pearls and jewels..A certain wealthy merchant had a fair
daughter, who was as the full moon, and when she attained the age of fifteen, her father betook himself to an old man and spreading him a carpet in
his sitting-chamber, gave him to eat and caroused with him. Then said he to him, 'I desire to marry thee to my daughter.' The other excused himself,
because of his poverty, and said to him, 'I am not worthy of her nor am I a match for thee.' The merchant was instant with him, but he repeated his
answer to him, saying, 'I will not consent to this till thou acquaint me with the reason of thy desire for me. If I find it reasonable, I will fall in with
thy wish; and if not, I will not do this ever.'.? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place
thou didst illuminate.Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..'Well done, O damsel!' cried Ishac. 'By Allah, this is a fair hour!' Whereupon
she rose and kissed his hand, saying, 'O my lord, the hands stand still in thy presence and the tongues at thy sight, and the eloquent before thee are
dumb; but thou art the looser of the veil.' (171) Then she clung to him and said, 'Stand.' So he stood and said to her, 'Who art thou and what is thy
need?' She raised a corner of the veil, and he beheld a damsel as she were the rising full moon or the glancing lightning, with two side locks of hair
that fell down to her anklets. She kissed his hand and said to him, 'O my lord, know that I have been in this barrack these five months, during which
time I have been withheld (172) from sale till thou shouldst be present [and see me]; and yonder slave-dealer still made thy coming a pretext to me
(173) and forbade me, for all I sought of him night and day that he should cause thee come hither and vouchsafe me thy presence and bring me and
thee together.' Quoth Ishac, 'Say what thou wouldst have.' And she answered, 'I beseech thee, by God the Most High, that thou buy me, so I may be
with thee, by way of service.' 'Is that thy desire?' asked he, and she replied, ' Yes.'.? ? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story cxxxvi.Moreover, he assembled the
sages and the theologians and the sons of the kings and devised with them and asked them questions and problems and examined with them into
many things of all fashions that might direct him to well-doing in the kingly office; and he questioned them also of subtleties and religious
obligations and of the laws of the kingdom and the fashions of administration and of that which it behoveth the king to do of looking into the affairs
of the people and repelling the enemy [from the realm] and fending off his malice with war; wherefore the people's contentment redoubled and
their joy in that which God the Most High had vouchsafed them of his elevation to the kingship over them. So he upheld the ordinance of the realm
and the affairs thereof abode established upon the accepted customs..? ? ? ? ? Tell me, was ever yet a mortal spared of thee?.? ? ? ? ? z. The King
who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth and God restored them to him dccccxix.The old man took the casting-bottle from the Jew and going up to
Noureddin and the damsel, sprinkled their faces, whereupon they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other that which they had suffered,
since their separation, for the anguish of severance. Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he had endured from the folk
who would have slain him and made away with him; and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk and praise God for reunion
of loves, and all this shall cease from us." Then she gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it, whilst I am in this plight!" So
she drank it off before him and taking the lute, swept the strings and sang the following verses:.Thy presence honoureth us and we, i. 13..164. The
Merchant of Oman dccccxlvi.The old woman returned to the man and told him what the damsel said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her
beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when he went in to her, he loved her and she also loved him. On this wise they abode a great
while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark (13) he espied on her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother
told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?' asked he, and she answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the
nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was with us, in quest of fire for her. He was absent a little while and presently returning, took
me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this, affliction overcame her and compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and
tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong might and majesty), the wound healed up.".Selim followed him till he brought him to an
underground chamber and showed him somewhat of wine that was to his mind. So he occupied him with looking upon it and taking him at
unawares, sprang upon him from behind and cast him to the earth and sat upon his breast. Then he drew a knife and set it to his jugular; whereupon
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there betided Selim [that wherewithal] God made him forget all that He had decreed [unto him], (72) and he said to the cook, 'Why dost thou this
thing, O man? Be mindful of God the Most High and fear Him. Seest thou not that I am a stranger? And indeed [I have left] behind me a
defenceless woman. Why wilt thou slay me?' Quoth the cook, 'Needs must I slay thee, so I may take thy good.' And Selim said, 'Take my good, but
slay me not, neither enter into sin against me; and do with me kindness, for that the taking of my money is lighter (73) than the taking of my life.'.?
? ? ? ? d. The Tailor's Story xxix.The king marvelled at what he saw and questioned him of [how he came by] the knowledge of this. 'O king,'
answered the old man, 'this [kind of] jewel is engendered in the belly of a creature called the oyster and its origin is a drop of rain and it is firm to
the touch [and groweth not warm, when held in the hand]; so, when [I took the second pearl and felt that] it was warm to the touch, I knew that it
harboured some living thing, for that live things thrive not but in heat.' (209) So the king said to the cook, 'Increase his allowance.' And he
appointed to him [fresh] allowances..? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant and his Sons ccccxliv.?STORY OF THE CREDULOUS HUSBAND.When the Cadi
heard this, his colour changed and he was troubled and waxed exceeding wroth and was rike to burst for excess of rage. Then said he to the
merchant, "God forbid that this should be! How shall it be permitted that the daughter of the Cadi of the Muslims abide with a man of the dancers
and vile of origin? By Allah, except thou divorce her forthright, I will bid beat thee and cast thee into prison till thou die! Had I foreknown that
thou wast of them, I had not suffered thee to approach me, but had spat in thy face, for that thou art filthier (268) than a dog or a hog." Then he
gave him a push and casting him down from his stead, commanded him to divorce; but he said, "Be clement to me, O Effendi, for that God is
clement, and hasten not. I will not divorce my wife, though thou give me the kingdom of Irak.".Quoth En Numan, "What prompted thee to keep
faith, the case being as thou sayest?" "O king," answered the Arab, "it was my religion." And En Numan said, "What is thy religion?" "The
Christian," replied the other. Quoth the king, "Expound it unto me." [So the Tai expounded it to him] and En Numan became a Christian.
(174).112. Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar dccccxli.? ? ? ? ? O thou that blamest me for my heart and railest at my ill, Hadst
them but tasted my spirit's grief, thou wouldst excuse me still..26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.Officer's Story, The Third, ii.
137..Now this letter was written with ultramarine upon the skin of the hog-deer, the which is goodlier than parchment or paper and inclineth unto
yellow, and was to the following effect: 'From the King of Hind, before whom are a thousand elephants and on the battlements of his palace a
thousand jewels, [to the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, greeting]. To proceed: (209) we send thee some small matter of presents, which do thou accept
and be to us as a brother and a friend, for that the love of thee aboundeth in our heart and we would have thee to know that we look to thee for an
answer. Indeed, we are sharers with thee in love and fear, ceasing (210) never to do thee honour; and for a beginning, we send thee the Book of the
Quintessence of Balms and a present after the measure of that which is fallen to our lot. Indeed, this is unworthy of thy rank, but we beseech thee,
O brother, to favour us by accepting it, and peace be on thee!'.When the king heard his chamberlain's story, he was confounded and abashed and
said to him, 'Abide on thy wonted service and till thy land, for that the lion entered it, but marred it not, and he will never more return thither.' (61)
Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and made him a sumptuous present; and the man returned to his wife and people, rejoicing and glad,
for that his heart was set at rest concerning his wife. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this rarer or more extraordinary than the story of
the fair and lovely woman, endowed with amorous grace, with the foul-favoured man.".Old Woman, the Merchant and the King, The, i.
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